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RCW 54.28.020 
Tax imposed -- Rates -- Additional tax imposed. 
 
(1) There is hereby levied and there shall be collected from every district a 
tax for the act or privilege of engaging within this state in the business of 
operating works, plants or facilities for the generation, distribution and 
sale of electric energy. With respect to each such district, except with 
respect to thermal electric generating facilities taxed under RCW 54.28.025, 
such tax shall be the sum of the following amounts: (a) Two percent of the 
gross revenues derived by the district from the sale of all electric energy 
which it distributes to consumers who are served by a distribution system 
owned by the district; (b) five percent of the first four mills per kilowatt-
hour of wholesale value of self-generated energy distributed to consumers by a 
district; (c) five percent of the first four mills per kilowatt-hour of 
revenue obtained by the district from the sale of self-generated energy for 
resale.      
(2) An additional tax is imposed equal to the rate specified in RCW 82.02.030 
multiplied by the tax payable under subsection (1) of this section.   
 
[1983 2nd ex.s. c 3 § 8; 1982 1st ex.s. c 35 § 18; 1977 ex.s. c 366 § 2; 1959 
c 274 § 2; 1957 c 278 § 2. Prior: 1949 c 227 § 1(a); 1947 c 259 § 1(a); 1941 c 
245 § 2(a); Rem. Supp. 1949 § 11616-2(a).] 
 
NOTES: 
     Construction -- Severability -- Effective dates -- 1983 2nd ex.s. c 3: 
See  
notes following RCW 82.04.255. 
     Severability -- Effective dates -- 1982 1st ex.s. c 35: See notes 
following  
RCW 82.08.020. 
     Severability -- 1947 c 259: "If any section, subsection, clause, sentence  
or phrase of this act be for any reason adjudged unconstitutional, such  
adjudication shall not invalidate the remaining portions of this act, and the  
legislature hereby declares that it would have enacted this act 
notwithstanding  
the omission of the portion so adjudicated invalid." [1947 c 259 § 2.] 
 
RCW 54.28.050 
Distribution of tax. 
 
After computing the tax imposed by RCW 54.28.020(1), the department of revenue 
shall instruct the state treasurer, after placing thirty-seven and six-tenths 
percent in the state general fund to be dedicated for the benefit of the 
public schools, to distribute the balance collected under RCW 54.28.020(1)(a) 
to each county in proportion to the gross revenue from sales made within each 
county; and to distribute the balance collected under RCW 54.28.020(1) (b) and 
(c) as follows: If the entire generating facility, including reservoir, if 
any, is in a single county then all of the balance to the county where such 
generating facility is located. If any reservoir is in more than one county, 
then to each county in which the reservoir or any portion thereof is located a 
percentage equal to the percentage determined by dividing the total cost of 
the generating facilities, including adjacent switching facilities, into twice 
the cost of land and land rights acquired for any reservoir within each 
county, land and land rights to be defined the same as used by the federal 
power commission. If the powerhouse and dam, if any, in connection with such 
reservoir are in more than one county, the balance shall be divided sixty 
percent to the county in which the owning district is located and forty 
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percent to the other county or counties or if said powerhouse and dam, if any, 
are owned by a joint operating agency organized under chapter 43.52 RCW, or by 
more than one district or are outside the county of the owning district, then 
to be divided equally between the counties in which such facilities are 
located. If all of the powerhouse and dam, if any, are in one county, then the 
balance shall be distributed to the county in which the facilities are 
located. 
 
     The provisions of this section shall not apply to the distribution of 
taxes  
collected under RCW 54.28.025. 
 
[1982 1st ex.s. c 35 § 21; 1980 c 154 § 8; 1977 ex.s. c 366 § 4; 1975 1st 
ex.s.  
c 278 § 32; 1959 c 274 § 4; 1957 c 278 § 5. Prior: 1949 c 227 § 1(d); 1947 c 
259  
§ 1(d); 1941 c 245 § 2(d); Rem. Supp. 1949 § 11616-2(d).] 
 
NOTES: 
     Severability -- Effective dates -- 1982 1st ex.s. c 35: See notes 
following  
RCW 82.08.020. 
     Purpose -- Effective dates -- Savings -- Disposition of certain funds --  
Severability -- 1980 c 154: See notes following chapter 82.45 RCW digest. 
     Construction -- Severability -- 1975 1st ex.s. c 278: See notes following  
RCW 11.08.160. 
     Effective date -- 1959 c 274: "The effective date of section 4 of this 
1959  
amendatory act shall be January 1, 1960." [1959 c 274 § 6.] 
 
RCW 54.28.010 
Definitions. 
As used in this chapter: 
 
     (1) "Operating property" means all of the property utilized by a public 
utility district in the operation of a plant or system for the generation, 
transmission, or distribution of electric energy for sale; 
 
     (2) "Taxing districts" means counties, cities, towns, school districts, 
and road districts; 
 
     (3) "Distributes to consumers" means the sale of electric energy to 
ultimate consumers thereof, and does not include sales of electric energy for 
resale by the purchaser; 
 
     (4) "Wholesale value" means all costs of a public utility district 
associated with the generation and transmission of energy from its own 
generation and transmission system to the point or points of inter-connection 
with a distribution system owned and used by a district to distribute such 
energy to consumers, or in the event a distribution system owned by a district 
is not used to distribute such energy, then the term means the gross revenues 
derived by a district from the sale of such energy to consumers; 
 
     (5) "Thermal electric generating facility" means a steam-powered 
electrical energy producing facility utilizing nuclear or fossil fuels; 
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     (6) "Placed in operation" means delivery of energy into a transmission or 
distribution system for use or sale in such a manner as to establish a value 
accruing to the power plant operator, except operation incidental to testing 
or startup adjustments; 
 
     (7) "Impacted area" for a thermal electric generating facility on a 
federal reservation means that area in the state lying within thirty-five 
statute miles of the most commonly used entrance of the federal reservation 
and which is south of the southern boundary of township fifteen north. 
 
[1977 ex.s. c 366 § 1; 1967 ex.s. c 26 § 22; 1959 c 274 § 1; 1957 c 278 § 7. 
Prior: (i) 1941 c 245 § 1, part; Rem. Supp. 1941 § 11616-1, part. (ii) 1949 c 
227 § 1(f); Rem. Supp. 1949 § 11616-2(f).] 
 
NOTES: 
     Effective date -- 1967 ex.s. c 26: See note following RCW 82.01.050. 
 
RCW 54.28.011 
"Gross revenue" defined. 
 
"Gross revenue" shall mean the amount received from the sale of electric 
energy excluding any tax levied by a municipal corporation upon the district 
pursuant to RCW 54.28.070. 
 
[1957 c 278 § 12.] 
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